Minutes  (approved at Feb. 8, 2006 meeting)
Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area Community Advisory Group

Minutes of the meeting, January 3, 2006

Submitted by Tarnel Abbott
Note: NEXT MEETING:  Wednesday, February 8, 2006 at 6:30 p.m.

(As Alice Gathogo was  not able to attend, Tarnel Abbott volunteered to at as secretary- nominated by Sherry Padget, seconded by Gayle McLaughlin; appointed with no objections)

Present:  Wendell Brunner, Henry Clark, Ethel Dotson, Whitney Dotson, Steven Duran, , Stephen Linsley,  Gayle McLaughlin, Pablo Munoz, Sherry Padget, Jean Rabovsky,  Joseph Robinson, Dan Schwab, Tarnel Abbott
Absent: Rick Alcarez, Eric Blum, Celeste Crystal, Joshua Genser, Alice Gathago, Arnie Kasendorf, David Kim, Malcolm Lubliner, Iris Morris, Pauline Reed,  Richard Stollings, Simms Thompson, JoAnn Tillmon, John Ziesenhen
Announcements:

Dr. Jean Rabovsky announced that he Committee on Toxics will meet Jan. 23, 2006 from 7 – 9 p.m. at the Richmond Public Library Community Room, 325 Civic Center Plaza.

Gayle McLaughlin announced a meeting of Richmond Residents for a Responsible General Plan also to be held in the Library Community Room from 1 – 4 p.m. on Jan. 23.

Agenda Review: Rearranged agenda to have Bylaws and Mission Statement at top of agenda.  Minutes:  No minutes were recorded for Dec. 13, 2005 meeting.

Whitney Dotson welcomed Pablo Munoz, who had resigned but had a change of heart, back onto the CAG.  Thanked Dan Schwab for continuing to take the bylaws forward.
Bylaws Discussion:  Dan Schwab said current version of by laws dated 12/22/05 which includes a provision for amending them as needed.
Dr. Jean Rabovsky wanted clarification regarding section 1.2.3 Our Goals… Site contaminants- changes to be in next version of the document.
Ethel Dotson wants to include the Pullman Townhouses area.

Pablo Munoz made motion to adopt the bylaws as is, amend them afterward to define the area to include the Pullman Townhouse area at next meeting.

Whitney volunteered to work on the language for including Pullman Townhouses area..

Motion passed.  Discussion regarding the lack of a quorum ensued. Whitney Dotson said need people to attend.  Steve Duran suggested that people need to be called. Dr. Henry Clark reiterated the need to follow bylaws.  Sherry Padget speculated that perhaps some people were not showing up in order to impede progress of the group.  Dr. Jean Rabovsky suggested that  people who are consistently not showing up at meetings be called to remind them of the need to attend meetings. Whitney Dotson agreed to call everyone.  Pablo Whitney Dotson agreed to call everyone.  Pablo suggested that as of now- current meeting- the absences should count as per bylaws. Whitney Dotson will send via snail mail.

Making Waves After School Program:

Whitney Dotson thanked Sherry Padget for getting out the first draft of letter asking the San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board to enforce the deed restriction which denies use of the property by a school or daycare.    The letter was sent and to the Water Board and the CAG received a written response from Ronald C. Nahas, member of the Board of Directors of Making Waves. 
Dr. Jean Rabovsky asked about the reference to minutes which Steve Duran had sent to Nahas as there were no minutes of the December meeting. Steve Duran said he sent whatever was in the email.

Dr. Henry Clark: Summarized the letter— they ignore what CAG said—disclaim any threat. No reference to deed restriction.

Sherry Padget: the CAG took the obvious legal route with regards deed restriction which our letter referenced 
Dan Schwab: Barbara Cook said Mr. Nahas would be here in an hour, and suggested holding discussion until his arrival.

Dr. Wendell Breunner: The issue is, is it a safe environment? Department of Health has done some tests. No significant risk for children after school. Why is the CAG interested in it? The miniscule theoretical risk is outweighed by the benefit. We don’t think it [Making Waves] needs to be there for the long term…only the short term.

Dr. Henry Clark: In terms of testing: no harm may or may not be the case—have to go to proper authorities to have the deed restriction removed. There are too many problems on properties in the community where deed restrictions should have been in place but were not.

Ethel Dotson: We passed a motion last month and we should stick with it. Health Department and State should have been on the job earlier.  Health Dept. has not been responsible. You have to force the issue—protect people’s health. Do your job—protect the children. Contamination can’t necessarily be smelled.

Sherry Padget: Appreciate that County Health and the State made interim assessments—until there is a more thorough characterization, we have data gaps. We don’t have the information necessary to determine if safe or not. Hot spots such as DDX. 2m parts per billion, Toxaphene, etc. which have not been tested routinely—it’s irresponsible  for it to be determined safe with limited tests—tested by polluter of record…I am not scientist but I don’t believe we can determine if  its safe or not.

PabloMunoz: if there is a deed restriction and we ignore the law, it gives the developer a free reign —where else would it be ignored?—Why will they not protect the children?—putting youth at risk.

Whitney Dotson: The deed restriction was put in place after the school was placed there. Agreed with Pablo—Dr. Bruenner, you are contradicting yourself.

Tarnel Abbott:  The future holds unknown risk.  The school can be moved -would be a pain but do-able—city owns empty buildings. We don’t know scientifically what happens when toxic chemicals are mixed and diluted.

Gayle McLaughlin: History of toxics in [city], it would be irresponsible for us to back off.

Sherry Padget: making waves program is a stellar project.

Whtney Dotson: it’s about protecting our finest.

Ron Nahas addressed the CAG, then engaged in dialog with members of the CAG
Ron Nahas  introduced himself as a member of board of directors of Making Waves: I went to Cherokee-Simeon – program had been at East Shore Community Center, forced to leave. . If  the program is  pushed out of this current  building, 250 children will have no program. Met with some CAG members earlier [before CAG was formed]. New facility will be completed  in the fall.   No one more concerned than people like myself—The current location is among the safest…vs. the HQ which is located near where some shootings have occurred.   We didn’t know there were environmental issues—we have tested, the county has tested—if there is data—scientific data—we would remove the children. Urge CAG to take pressure off DTSC –  and ask that it rescind the letter to the Water Board.
Dr. Henry Clark: I understand what you are saying/presenting…I work with people all over the country where developers build on top of landfills, etc. Then ooze comes out. Why don’t you take the deed restriction to the property authorities? You need to talk to them.
Ron Nahas:  This is not a school—2 hours in the afternoon—go into the building.
Dr. Wendell Brunner: I am not in favor of rescinding the deed restriction unless/until it’s cleaned up. I’m nervous/always worried about it—I am compromising—Long term there should be no school and no houses unless much better clean up—last month’s recommended update re risk assessment: my perspective, damage of interrupting program is worse.

Whitney Dotson: The school board considers Making Waves  a school[?]. Ask WCCUSD to accommodate them.

Ron Nahas: We used to be in schools; until we were asked to leave.

Sherry Padget: Making Waves was supposed to vacate the property in  June, 2005…DTSC perhaps made determinations based on early move date.

Ron Nahas: At Cherokee-Simeon, we wanted longer term: will provide documentation to [prove intent to move]…

Dr. Henry Clark: You should take your comments to the authorities about the  deed restriction; then talk to us.

Dr. Wendell Bruenner: The Water Board did determine that Making Waves was ok.

Dr. Henry Clark:: Then the water board is talking out of both sides of its mouth.
Dr. Wendell Bruenner: We don’t think there is a risk.
Ethel Dotson: Where is new site?

Ron Nahas: Harbour Way.

Ethel Dotson: Can DTSC investigate the new proposed site?

Ron Nahas: We have EIRs;  it doesn’t need to be investigated.

Ethel Dotson: You are irresponsible.

Steve Duran: We should ask Water Board…
Barbara Cook  STATUS REPORT FOR SITE ACTIVITIES (supersedes handout of Jan. 4):
DTSC STATUS REPORT UPDATE 
South Richmond Shoreline Sites 

January 4, 2006 

(Revised) 

The purpose of this update is to inform the community of activities that have occurred since December 13, 2005 and activities that are expected to occur in the next 30 days at the South Richmond Shoreline Sites. 

Zeneca/Former Stauffer Chemical Site – 
Activities Completed: 
• Excavation of the sediments from East Stege Marsh was completed. All sediments were solidified and disposed at an approved off-site landfill. Final finishing of the previously backfilled and graded areas will take place in the Spring of 2006 due to the heavy rains experienced in December 2005. 

• Real-time air monitoring results collected during the sediment excavation have been posted to the Campus Bay website at: http://www.campusbay.info/airmonitoring.html 
Posting of the most recent analytical data from the stationary air monitors is pending receipt of the data. 

• Groundwater samples were collected from the three new monitoring wells installed on Lot 1. DTSC collected a split sample from one of the monitoring wells. 

• Storm water samples were collected from Outfalls 1, 2 and 3 in December 2005. 

• Storm water inspections were conducted in December 2005. 

• The air monitors have been removed as earthmoving activities have been completed. 

• Began remove of the construction equipment used to excavate the sediments from East Stege Marsh. 

• Tree damage was observed on Lot 1 due to stormy weather conditions. 

• The carpet within Building 240 was steam cleaned and surfaces were wiped down. 

Activities Proposed for the Next 30-days: 
• Re-vegetation of the marsh and installation of irrigation lines will begin. 

• Clearing of vegetation between the Upper Lagoon and marsh so that a fence can be installed around the Upper Lagoon. 

• Removal of the temporary fence around East Stege Marsh and replacement with a 4 foot no climb fence. 

Arnold Schwarzenegger

Governor 

Alan C. Lloyd, Ph.D. 

Agency Secretary 

Cal/EPA 

Department of Toxic Substances Control 

700 Heinz Avenue, Suite 200 

Berkeley, California 94710-2721 
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• Cleaning the site of debris and garbage, and removal of construction equipment. This includes removal of the old tank located in the decontamination area. 

• Workers using shovels will be in the central part of East Stege Marsh to improve the drainage caused by tractor ruts. 

• Fiber rolls will be placed between the eastern boundary of the property and South 49th Street. 

• The laboratory results from the groundwater samples from the three new monitoring wells and soil gas samples will be reviewed. 

• The laboratory data from the surface storm water collected in December 2005 will be evaluated as well as the split groundwater sample collected from the Lot 1 monitoring well. 

Harbor Front Site (businesses to the east of Zeneca Site) 
Activities Completed: 
• Soil and groundwater samples were collected the week of December 13 and groundwater from an existing site well was collected on December 19. Due to field conditions, additional field work to collect soil and groundwater was conducted on January 3 and 4, 2006. 

Activities Proposed for the Next 30-days: 
• Laboratory results from the soil and groundwater sampling will be reviewed. 

UC Richmond Field Station 
Activities Completed: 
• Air monitoring for tetrachloroethene (PCE), trichloroethene (TCE), vinyl chloride and arsenic in Building 478 was conducted the week of December 5. The laboratory data showed that all chemicals were below the method detection limit (i.e. not detected). 

• UC Berkeley Staff met with PG&E to investigate the complaints received about odors at the northeast corner of the field station. PG&E conducted some tests and determined that there is a natural gas leak in the area. PG&E will be investigating the leak further. 

Marina Bay 
Activities Completed: 
• Excavation of utility corridors at Area FM at Marina Bay was started, but temporarily halted due to weather conditions
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Alleged Drum Disposal Area 
Activities Completed: 
• DTSC and the City of Richmond Redevelopment Agency signed an Access Agreement to allow investigation of the property. 

• DTSC’s environmental contractor, ERRG, has prepared an exploratory investigation workplan. A copy of the final workplan will be placed in the Richmond Library. 

• A community work notice discussing the investigation was mailed. See attached notice. 

Activities Proposed in the Next 30-days: 
• The investigation is anticipated to be conducted the week of January 9, 2006 as that week has the most favorable tides. 

(Minutes resume below)
Dialog with CAG members follwed-

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Not sure Toxics Group can make response deadline. Individuals should also certainly respond to data. Barbara Cook can’t offer an opinion or  influence anyone on this.

Dr. Henry Clark: Will the  Department’s analysis be available before  the deadline?

Barbara Cook: 30-60 days deadline—will discuss at March meeting. But wants CAG to review draft documents first.  DTSC report will be available 1 or  2 days before reponse due.

Dr. Henry Clark: When will  first report be available?

Barbara Cook: January 24  

Sherry Padget: Question re split samples—DTSC also collected sample sent to own lab—also couldn’t find air monitoring on web.

Lynn Nakashima said that the air monitoring data is there.

Sherry Padget: asked about carpet cleaning in building  240 – where Making Waves program is, protective clothing for workers in East Stege Marsh and the “lake” created by heavy rains on South 49th Street-used to drain to bay, no storm drain –who is responsible?
Barbara Cook: The city is responsible.

Tarnel Abbott: asked re the split tests, shouldn’t they be done frequently or always to ensure proper oversight-

Barabara Cook- limited budget doesn’t allow for tests in every place

Dr. Wendell Brunner: in cases where credibility is an issue, can take many samples but run tests randomly on a few-as it is the testing which is expensive rather than the collection of samples

Barbara Cook-will look into doing that.  Quarterly reports for December will not have data from new wells—new wells will show up in March 

Sherry Padget asked if anyone knew of  a meeting about capital projects  at the Richmond  Field station on Friday –a press conference-
A member of the audience, Richard Brenneman, said that there supposed to be a press conference which could  be cancelled if lack of turnout by press.

Public Comments:
Claudette Begin, UC union representative: – concerned re development of site – premature since  characterization of site has not yet happened – People are feeling fear and  panic – urge CAG to have presentation on Dr. Bruenner’s and  DTSC Health Assessments.

Sherry Padget: I received interim Health Statement…Needs update – lacking the Contra Costa County  Health Department assessment

New Business:
Dr.Jean Rabovsky announced the idea of the abstract for the  APHA, that the authorship should be the CAG [note, since the meeting, Jean communicated with a person from the OHS about organizational authorship by group name (considering there are 27 members).  I received a reply that stated "CAG" authorship is not allowed.  The requirement is for the individual(s) who is (are) presenting or is (are) responsible for creating the presentation to be author(s).  Jean is still trying to get clarification.]

Next agenda items: 
· Making Waves

· Roles of Executive Officers

· Election of Officers

· Set Regularly scheduled meetings

· Other subcommittees: Education, History, Public, Research

· Hear from Water Board re the letter

NEXT MEETING:  Wednesday, February 8, 2006 at 6:30 p.m.

